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September 22, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for your consideration and approval is an ordinance authorizing an update of the Six-Year Transit Development Plan for 2002 – 2007.  The plan sets policies and priorities related to the implementation and funding of transit service and capital investments, and fulfills the legal requirements set forth in RCW 35.58.2795, Public Transportation Systems – Six-Year Transit Plans.  Strategy IM-4 of the plan guides the Transit Division to prepare an update at least every two years to address changing conditions and priorities.  Furthermore, it states that the process undertaken to update the plan should be proportionate to the significance of the proposed changes.  

The 2004 proposal for the Six-Year Transit Development Plan update does not change service priorities or capital improvements anticipated in the next six years.  It makes a housekeeping modification to an adopted strategy (F-3) and adds two new strategies to the plan. 

The first new strategy addresses activity center mobility.  It replaces language contained in Financial Strategy F-3 that called for the Department of Transportation to explore expansion of the downtown Seattle ride free zone and the application of ride free zones in other activity centers within King County.  Proposed Strategy S-13 provides a range of mobility options that could be considered for implementation within an activity center with the goal of improving mobility while reducing the need for auto trips within activity centers.  
The second new strategy establishes a waterborne transit work program designed to determine under what conditions and circumstances King County might participate in provision of passenger ferry service.  The waterborne transit strategy is in response to a 2004 budget proviso that called on the executive to develop a waterborne transit work program to be included in the Six-Year Transit Development Plan.  The work program will produce an analysis and recommendations on what role waterborne transit might play in King County’s transportation system, and what role King County might play in the delivery of passenger ferry service. 

Background 

Six-Year Transit Development Plan

The King County Council adopted King County’s first Six-Year Transit Development Plan on December 11, 1995.  The plan guided transit service and capital investment decisions from 1996 through 2001, putting into action the goals, objectives, and policies of the adopted Comprehensive Plan for Public Transportation – Long-Range Policy Framework.  In addition, the plan responded to changing growth and travel patterns by altering the service structure so that public transportation met the travel needs of more people, more often, to more places, and incorporated the most successful parts of the existing system that was strongly oriented toward the commuter market and to a few major destinations.  The Six-Year Transit Development Plan 1996 – 2001 called for the creation of a “multi-centered” system that allowed riders to make convenient connections to destinations not served or not well served previously through a series of service “hubs.” 

In 2001, staff began a community planning process that involved numerous stakeholders and resulted in a new Six-Year Transit Development Plan for 2002 – 2007.  Council adopted that plan in September 2002.  The plan continued the successful tactics of the 1996 – 2001 plan, building on strategies that made transit more relevant to the changing demographics and travel needs of King County residents and met or exceeded targets for performance.  The Six-Year Transit Development Plan for 2002 – 2007 established new policies that place emphasis on congestion relief and mobility, and set the priorities for the next 400,000 hours of system growth and related capital facilities.  Prior to adoption, a downturn in the economy reduced expected growth by almost three-quarters of what forecasts originally showed by 2007.  The plan included Strategy IM-4 that called for periodic updates of the plan.  The ordinance and exhibits attached fulfill that obligation.

The text of Strategy IM-4 follows:

Strategy IM-4 Subarea and Community Based Planning
Conduct a community planning process in which transit riders, local jurisdictions, unincorporated area councils, employers, and educational institutions participate in the design and implementation of significant changes to existing service.  Use service and capital strategies consistent with the service priorities described in Strategy IM-1.  Involve the community, local jurisdictions and subarea groups in the development of recommendations for updates of the Six-Year Plan at least every two years or more frequently if changing conditions or priorities dictate.  Utilize overall roles and responsibilities as shown in Table 6-1.

Plan updates shall address significant operating changes and capital improvements anticipated in the next six years as well as any revision to adopted strategies necessitated by significantly changed circumstances affecting the transit program.

2004 Six-Year Transit Development Plan Update

In January 2004 the Regional Transit Committee discussed the scope and timing of the Six-Year Transit Development Plan for 2002 – 2007 update.  Two potential items were identified: activity center mobility and waterborne transit.

Activity Center Mobility 

The Six-Year Transit Development Plan for 2002 – 2007 also included Strategy F-3, which instructed the Department of Transportation to provide the Regional Transit Committee with a report to determine the viability of extending the current ride free area and the feasibility of new ride free areas in other King County communities.  

The text of Strategy F-3 follows:

Strategy F-3   Financial Partnerships
Pursue opportunities for partnerships and economic development with communities, employers, other transit agencies, federal and state governments and vendors to expand resources to support transit services and supporting capital facilities.  Explore the use of advertising to support shelter program expansion and enhancements. 

To determine the viability of extending the current ride free area (RFA) or entering into agreements for new RFA in additional King County communities, the Department of Transportation will provide a report to the Regional Transit Committee by June 2003, which identifies the issues associated with the implementation of additional RFA.  The analysis will consider three potential scenarios: an extension of the existing downtown Seattle RFA, a RFA for another Seattle urban neighborhood, such as Ballard, Capitol Hill or the University District, and a RFA for one or more suburban cities.  RFA analysis will include the following factors:

1. Operating cost impacts;
2. Revenue impacts;
3. Security and driver impacts;
4. Revenue recovery from RFA “partners” or net cost (operations savings plus revenue loss);
5. Customer impacts;
6. Partner agency impacts;
7. Comparison with alternatives (e.g., free circulators, token/ticket program);
8. Or other factors as determined by the RTC.

The RFA analyses will be presented to the Regional Transit Committee by June 2003.

The Department of Transportation met with the Regional Transit Committee on July 16, 2003, to discuss the report, “An Analysis of Potential Ride Free Areas,” which had been presented to the committee in June 2003.  The report provided background information and the analysis required under Strategy F-3, and also identified six potential new ride free areas.  The report did not offer policy recommendations regarding activity center mobility.

In June 2004, Service Planning staff presented the Regional Transit Committee with a background paper on activity center mobility.  The paper proposed methods to improve circulation in activity centers, including ride free areas, and proposed a new Six-Year Transit Development Plan strategy to increase the use and utility of transit services in activity areas.  The background paper discussed the range of options available to local jurisdictions, such as shared parking programs and pedestrian and bicycle improvements.  The background report demonstrates that improving activity center mobility has tangible benefits to the economy and improves the livability of urban places.

The new Six-Year Transit Development Plan Strategy S-13 provides the policy basis to guide service and program investments that will improve the opportunity for non-SOV travel within activity centers. The policy language is embodied in Exhibit A of the amending ordinance.

Waterborne Transit
Inclusion of waterborne transit in the update is in response to a 2004 budget proviso that called on the executive to develop a waterborne transit work program to be included in the Six-Year Transit Development Plan.  King County Council Budget Section 101, Transit Proviso One provided that:

The executive shall submit a work program for the development of a waterborne transit element of the Six-Year Transit Development Plan.  The work program shall include coordination with the Gates Foundation-funded work of the Discovery Institute on waterborne transportation.  The work program shall produce an analysis and recommendation on King County Metro Transit’s role in waterborne transit and shall be transmitted with the executive-proposed 2004 update to the Six-Year Plan.

In June 2004, service planning staff presented the Regional Transit Committee with a background paper on waterborne transit.  The paper provided a brief history of waterborne transit in the Puget Sound region, summarized past studies that investigated passenger ferry service on King County waterways, and possible operating and funding options.  The paper identified issues that need further analysis and proposed language for a new Six-Year Plan strategy, defining a work program to address issues facing King County regarding its potential role in waterborne transit.

Coordination and Outreach

Throughout development of the background papers, staff coordinated and sought input from interested stakeholders, including individual jurisdictions, the subarea transportation boards’ technical committees, the Cascadia Project at the Discovery Institute, and partner service providers such as Sound Transit and Washington State ferries.

Beginning in 2004, the Regional Transit Committee received regular briefings and had several opportunities to review the strategies proposed in the 2002 – 2007 Six-Year Transit Development Plan Update.

If you have questions about this proposed legislation, please contact Eric Gleason, Manager, Service Development, Metro Transit Division, Department of Transportation, at (206) 684-1413, or Victor Obeso, Supervisor, Service Planning, Metro Transit Division, Department of Transportation, at (206) 263-3109.
Your timely consideration of this ordinance is requested.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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